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CANNOCK CHASE COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
 

SAFE, STRONG AND COHESIVE COMMUNITIES POLICY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
 

WEDNESDAY 17 MARCH, 2010 AT 4.00 P.M. 
 

IN THE CIVIC CENTRE, BEECROFT ROAD, CANNOCK 
 

PART 1 
 

PRESENT:  Councillors 
 

  

Jones, R. (Chairman) 
Green, M.R. (Vice-Chairman) 

 
 Bullock, L.W. 
 Jillings, J.       

Todd, Mrs. D.M. 
Williams, A. 

 
(Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs. P. Williams and B. Williams). 
  
15. Minutes 
  
 Arising from consideration of the Minutes Members sought comments in respect of the 

following:- 
  
 7. The cumulative effects of premises licences in certain areas to determine if a 

 cumulative impact policy is required 
 
Mr. Nick Hackney, Community Safety Manager confirmed that the post of Licensing Enforcement 
Officer had been filled and there were currently no vacant posts. 

  
 9. Secured by Design  

 
The Community Safety Manager advised Members that a meeting had taken place with St 
Modwen Developments approximately 4 weeks ago and as a consequence of the meeting an 
action plan had been drawn up which would be circulated to Members. As part of the action plan 
the re-decoration of the car park and the installation of a security gate to the entrance were 
included, although St Modwen would not agree to the floor being painted.  

  
 He advised that a suggestion had been made to St Modwen to apply for the ‘Park Mark’ safer 

parking award for the car park; although the view that had been taken by PC Gordon Scott was 
that the car park would require major investment in order to attain the standard.   

  
 The Community Safety Manager stated that consideration would be given to how the car park 

was patrolled and possibly adjusting the times the car park was cleaned. St Modwen was also 
considering reducing the time the car park was open in the evenings and closing it at 6.00 p.m. 
given that it was under used in the evenings and did not appear viable. It was currently 
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generating no income in the evening and was also a target for vandalism and crime. Although, 
there had been confirmation of this received, he would check with St Modwen at their next 
meeting to clarify the time the car park closed.  

  
 13. 2009/10 Quarter two Performance and Finance Report  

 
Members were keen to know if there had been any feedback in respect of the consultation with 
residents of Benion Road, Chadsmoor regarding the CCTV operation.   

  
 The Community Safety Manager advised that 50% of residents were of the opinion that the 

CCTV was a waste of money and 50% had raised concern at the removal of it. He stated that 
there had been a range of written responses and a meeting had taken place which included the 
Police with the view that a review needed to be undertaken on the CCTV, in conjunction with 
national guidelines. He stated that he had received no feedback in respect of when the review 
would commence from the Officer involved.  

  
 AGREED: 
  
 (A) That the Minutes of the meeting held on 16 December, 2009 be approved as a correct 

 record. 
  
 (B) That the Action Plan referred to under ‘Secured by Design’ be circulated to Members of 

 the Committee. 
  
13. 2009/10 Quarter Three Performance and Finance Report 
  
 Consideration was given to the Report of the Director of Service Improvement (Enclosure 4.1 – 

4.6 of the Official Minutes of the Council).  
  
 The Chairman raised concern that NI 16 Serious Acquisitive Crime and Develop and Implement 

a Community Cohesion Strategy and Action Plan had moved from Amber in Quarter 2 to Red in 
Quarter 3 and was keen to know why. 

  
 The Community Safety Manager referred to NI 15, Number of most series crimes per 1,000 

population and reported a 2% increase in crime. Those crimes included domestic burglary, theft 
of personal property etc which made up the indicator. He stated that an increase had been 
present with thefts from vehicles and domestic burglary and a burglary profile/in-depth analysis 
had been undertaken by the Police. It appeared that those in the profile/analysis were 
predominantly driven by substance misuse.  

  
 Members of the Committee discussed in depth the Court process and also how those that had 

committed crimes were sentenced.  
  
 A Member referred to the current situation in respect of unemployment of young people in the 

area and was keen to know if this had any impact on the rise in crime.  The Community Safety 
Manager advised that there was no evidence to suggest this and as in previous years where the 
area had suffered from the economic downturn, again there had been no evidence. 

  
 The Community Safety Manager referred to the burglary action plan and advised that it was 

being co-ordinated by the Police, Crimestoppers, Officers from the Council and other partners 
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and a campaign had been in force in the Chadsmoor area and another planned for Hednesford, 
although he was currently awaiting feedback regarding the Chadsmoor campaign.  

  
 He advised that as part of the campaign cards were sent to residents asking for information on 

those committing crimes and even offering a monetary reward, although evaluation was now 
required to determine the success of this. If successful this would be then be rolled out to the 
Springfields Estate, Rugeley.  

  
 The Chairman reported on a recent meeting he had attended where £70K funding had been 

given to use on various activities and work within the community on the Springfields Estate, 
Rugeley.   

  
 A Member referred to NI 32, Repeat incidents of domestic violence and raised concern with the 

slow progress being made to tackle this.   
  
 The Community Safety Manager advised that when the target of 28% was set the Multi-Agency 

Risk Assessment Conference (MARAC) had not been established, although he was of the 
opinion that an unreasonable target had been set for the Chase Division. He also stated that 
there were more cases being dealt with by MARAC then anywhere else in Staffordshire.    

  
 A Member was keen to know what contributions were made towards this area. The Community 

Safety Manager provided information on the contributions made to both the Sanctuary and 
towards Domestic Violence.  

  
 It was suggested that an invite be extended to a representative from MARAC to attend a future 

meeting of the Committee and explain how the MARAC operates and how the Council could 
contribute to improving the way the system operated.  

  
 Members discussed various items around the work of the Street Wardens in helping tackle 

domestic violence, what measures were taken to be re-active to situations and exploring ways of 
working with neighbours and families of those suffering domestic violence.  

  
 A Member reported that there was currently a body known as Relate to which a Member of the 

Council was nominated and that attendance at these meetings was important. Following this a 
Member stated that advertising of the Relate service was needed, and therefore suggested that 
the service could be advertised on the back of the recycling calendars.  

  
 The Community Safety Manager referred to the Community Cohesion Strategy and advised the 

Committee that this would need to be addressed through the LSP as a decision would need to 
be made on who would take the lead on this. Members then discussed this target and some 
suggestion was made that it could be removed.  

  
 AGREED: 
  
 (A) That the performance outturn for Quarter 3 as detailed in Annex 1 of the report, be 

 noted. 
 
(B) That the exception reports, as detailed in Annex 2 of the report, which describe the 
 actions taken and actions proposed to be taken by Lead Officers for any action or 
 performance indicator classified as Red or Amber, be noted. 
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(C) That the financial outturn for Quarter 3 as detailed at Annex 3 of the report, be noted. 

  
 (D) That an invite be extended to a representative of MARAC to attend the next meeting to 

 explain how they operated and to discuss how the Council could assist with improving 
 the way the system operated. 

  
14. Anti-Social Behaviour Delivery Improvement Plan 
  
 The Community Safety Manager updated the Committee on the Anti-Social Behaviour Delivery 

Plan and advised that he would circulate a copy of the plan to Members. 
  
 He advised Members that 3 sums of funding had been received. £20K funding had been 

received from the Department for Communities and Local Government which would be used to 
tackle anti-social behaviour and further develop services around anti-social behaviour, funding of 
£5k this year and £20K next year had been received to support the victim and witness support 
champions, and the Police received accelerated neighbourhood and partnership funding of 
£41,700 to use around small neighbourhoods, although the funding would need to be used by 31 
March, 2010. 

  
 The Community Safety Manager advised that at the time the funding was received, work was 

ongoing around the Springfields Estate in respect of how well the Council and the Police were 
tackling anti-social behaviour, however the score was fairly poor and therefore it was decided to 
use some of the funding around this estate.  

  
 He reported that an in-depth survey had been undertaken which asked a series of questions, 

and the results of the survey showed that residents were of the opinion that it was not a pleasant 
place to live. Therefore, the Police used £17K to improve the landscaping and surrounding area 
and some of the problems identified on the estate could be tackled utilising the Council’s 
services such as the Environmental Services department to help tidy up the streets and remove 
planting. 

  
 The Community Safety Manager provided Members with Information on the community payback 

service and how this would help in the area, and advised that some of the funding would be 
used to train people to supervise those that had committed low level crime, and further funding 
would be used for publicity an action station and storage.   

  
  
  
  
  
     

CHAIRMAN 
 


